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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on April 18, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Staff present: Deputy City Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Community Development Director, Mark Powers and Police Sergeant, Trent MacTaggart.  Guests Present: Cynthia Peterson, Terry Chew, Tim Wilson, Dan Hoffman, Al Fry, Jennifer Fencl and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for March 2012; City Clerk’s Report for March 2012; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police and Public Works; Special Class C Liquor License Renewal for Tomaso’s Pizza & BBQ located at 1061 North Center Point Road, effective 05/01/2012 pending dram shop; RESOLUTION #12-097A approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 3519 Fitzroy Road and motion changing second June Council meeting from Wednesday, June 20, 2012 to Tuesday, June 19, 2012 at 7:00 P.M. due to Hog Wild Days Appreciation Dinner, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Reports from Council Members/Mayor/City Clerk
Council Member, Marty Bruns updated everyone that Linn County Crime Stoppers received $1,550.00 in awards.
PUBLIC HEARING – on the Proposal to Enter into a Five (5) Year Development Agreement with Hawkeye Electrical Contractors of Cedar Rapids, LTD. and Woodview Properties, L.L.C. 

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing on the proposal to enter into a five (5) year Development Agreement with Hawkeye Electrical Contractors of Cedar Rapids, LTD. and Woodview Properties, L.L.C. at 7:03 P.M.
The City received a proposal from Hawkeye Electrical Contractors of Cedar Rapids, LTD. (the “Developer”) and Woodview Properties, L.L.C. (the “Owner”), in the form of a proposed Development Agreement (the “Agreement”) by and among the City, the Developer, and the Owner, pursuant to which among other things, the Developer agrees to construct certain Minimum Improvements (as defined in the Agreement) on certain real property (“Development Property”) located within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area as defined and legally described in the Agreement and consisting of the construction of an approximately 16,000 square foot office/warehouse building on the Development Property, together with all related site improvements as outlined in the proposed Development Agreement, and will comply with requirements to create and retain jobs as specified in the proposed Development Agreement.
The Agreement further proposed the City will make up to five (5) consecutive annual payments of Economic Development Grants consisting of 75% of the Tax Increments generated by the construction of the Minimum Improvements to Developer, not to exceed $25,000 in any year under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.

Tim Wilson of Hawkeye Electrical Contractors spoke on behalf of the project and displayed building renditions.

There were no additional written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 7:05 P.M.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-098 approving and authorizing execution of a five (5) year Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha, Hawkeye Electrical Contractors of Cedar Rapids, LTD. and Woodview Properties, L.L.C., second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-098 approved. 

Indian Creek Storm Water Management Authority Presentation – Jennifer Fencl, East Central Iowa Council of Governments

Jennifer Fencl of East Central Iowa Council of Governments presented the following information regarding the Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority:  
The goal of the project is to mitigate floods and watershed levels.  This project includes the Indian Creek, Dry Creek and Squaw Creek basins covering approximately 93 square miles. The state gave the Iowa Council of Governments six months to form a watershed authority as a pilot project.  They were one of six groups who were given grant money to put a plan together.  They have found that the coordination of multi-jurisdictional groups has been very beneficial in seeking funding at the state and federal levels.
Jennifer Fencl stated that the Iowa Council of Governments is getting in front of the policy makers giving these presentations to increase awareness of what the group is trying to accomplish.  The next step is to pursue phase two funding to prepare a watershed management plan.

Jennifer will be back to a future Council meeting to request council approval of a 28E Agreement including seven communities in order for a Board of Directors to be established.  Community Development Director, Mark Powers is the group’s Hiawatha designee.  
Benefits of the Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority project are as follows:
· Increase watershed assessment and planning

· To increase communication and coordination

· Enhance recreational opportunities

· Public education

· Involvement in the community

Community Development Department New Pickup Truck, Replacement Unit 620 

City Council passed Resolution #12-073 authorizing the Community Development Department to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for a 2012 4-Wheel drive crew cab pickup including the installation of warning lights, radio and computer mounting equipment at a cost not to exceed $28,000.00, to be used as the new Unit 620 including the sale of the 2003 Chevy Silverado 1500 Truck, old Unit 620.

Request for quotations were sent out to seven (7) dealers with bids being received from two (2) qualified dealers as follows:
	Auto Dealer
	Make and Model
	Purchase Price
	Trade In Allowance
	Total Delivered Price

	McGrath Automotive
	Chevy Silverado 1500
	$33,165.45
	$10,200.00
	$22,965.45

	Lynch Ford / Chevy
	Ford F-150 XL
	$30,072.00
	$6,150.00
	$23,922.00

	Lynch Ford / Chevy
	Ford F-150 XLT
	$31,052.00
	$6,150.00
	$24,902.00

	Karl Chevrolet
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response

	Junge Auto Group
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response

	Zimmerman Ford
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response

	Cedar Rapids Toyota
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response
	No Response


Community Development Director, Mark Powers reviewed and recommends awarding the contract to the lowest most responsive responsible bid of McGrath Automotive of Cedar Rapids, Iowa with the total delivered price of $22,965.45, including the trade in value of $10,200.00 for the 2003 Chevy Silverado Truck Old Unit 620.
The purchase of the 2012 Chevy Silverado 1500 Pickup Truck new Unit 620 requires the installation of warning lights, radio and computer mounting equipment utilizing available funding in the Equipment Reserve Fund and General Fund in a total amount not to exceed $28,000.00.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-099authorizing the  purchase of a 2012 Chevy Silverado 1500 Pickup Truck new Unit 620 for the Community Development Department including installation of warning lights, radio and computer mounting equipment at a total cost not to exceed $28,000.00 from McGrath Automotive of Cedar Rapids, Iowa utilizing available funding through the FY 2012 Equipment Reserve Fund and General Fund including the sale of the 2003 Chevy Silverado 1500 Truck old Unit 620, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-099 approved. 

North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Improvements Project 

Bids were read aloud on April 11, 2012 at 10:00 a.m. for the North Center Point Road LED Street Lighting Project. 

The project consists of the installation of 25 new LED street lights.  City Engineer, Dick Ransom’s cost opinion was $220,000.00

Four bids were received as follows:

1. Voltmer Inc. of Decorah  in the amount of $225,240.00

2. Hawkeye Electric LLC of Hiawatha in the amount of $261,000.00

3. KWS Inc. of Cedar Falls in the amount of $289,700.00

4. Price Industrial of Hiawatha did not include the required bid form attachments and was considered non-responsive.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends awarding the contract to the lowest most responsive responsible bid of Voltmer Inc. of Decorah at a total cost of $225,240.00 plus potential incentives as provided in the specifications including up to a maximum of $5,000 for completion on or before July 13, 2012. 

The City was recently awarded a “State Energy Program Energy Retrofits” Grant administered by the State using Federal ARRA (Stimulus) funding in the amount of $66,400.  The grant amount includes $62,800 for construction of new LED street lights and $3,600 for Alliant Energy to retrofit existing street lights with LED lamps.  The City’s funded portion of the project through Local Option Sales Tax (LOST) dollars in the amount of $225,240 minus the $62,800 in grant funding, equaling a total cost to the City of $162,440.

Dick Ransom informed Council that there will be a preconstruction meeting on Thursday, April 19th and there is a six to eight week lead time on the lights.  Dick Ransom will check into the possibility of the LED lamps interfering with local radio frequencies as brought up by a concerned Hiawatha resident before the Council meeting was called to order.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-100 approving the award of contract for the 2012 North Center Point Road From Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project to Voltmer Inc. of Decorah, Iowa in the amount of $225,240.00, plus potential incentives including up to a maximum of $5,000 for completion on or before July 13, 2012 and additional provisions as described in the plans and specifications, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-100 approved. 
Plan of Improvements for Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed the Plan of Improvements for Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition and found them to be in conformance with the Cedar Rapids Metropolitan Design Standards and the requirements of the City of Hiawatha and recommends approval.

Hiawatha Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford reviewed the Plan of Improvements for Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition and originally had some issues that needed to be addressed with water main, hydrant and the station locations for sewer and water service lines not being shown on the plans.  The developer addressed all the issues brought up by Carl Ransford and he recommends approval of the Plan of Improvements dated April 11, 2012.
There is a Wastewater Disposal System Construction Permit with the Iowa Department of Natural Resources that goes along with the Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition improvements that must be signed by the Mayor and returned to Brain Engineering for filing of the permit upon approval of the resolution.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-101 authorizing the contractor to proceed with the installation of improvements in Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition to the City of Hiawatha, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution #12-101 approved. 

Revised Plan of Improvements for Croell’s First Addition Subject to Linn County Conservation Board Approval of Off-Site Grading and Pipe Work

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed the revised Plan of Improvements for Croell’s First Addition and found them to be in conformance with the Cedar Rapids Metropolitan Design Standards and the requirements of the City of Hiawatha and recommends approval.  The previous Plan of Improvements for Croell’s First Addition was approved in May 2011 and this current set of plans replaces the previous version.

The revision to the Plan of Improvements for Croell’s First Addition involves grading and pipe work on the Linn County Conservation Board property for the Cedar Valley Trail.  Approval from the Board for this work has not been received.  The Board is scheduled to consider approval of the revised Plan of Improvements at their April meeting.  Dick Ransom’s approval of the Plan of Improvements for Croell’s First Addition is subject to the Linn County Conservation Board’s approval.

Hiawatha Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford reviewed the revised Plan of Improvements for Croell’s First Addition and recommends approval of the Plan of Improvements dated April 10, 2012.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-102 authorizing the contractor to proceed with the revised installation of improvements in Croell’s First Addition to the City of Hiawatha subject to the Linn County Board of Supervisors approval of grading and pipe work on the Linn County Conservation Board property for the Cedar Valley Trail, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-102 approved. 

Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs (Heritage Green) Project, (Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for revised contract amount for Skyline Construction

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends (Balancing) Change Order No. 1 for the Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs (Heritage Green) Project in the amount of $5,439.46 and including the following contract adjustments:

· Quantity adjustments in the amount of $4,662.31 to repair additional creek erosion that occurred between the design and Corps of Engineers review period and the start of construction.  Head cut in the creek moved about 60 feet upstream and this additional creek length was stabilized with rock riprap
· Work change directive of $777.15 for road stone to stabilize the construction entrance and reduce mud tracking on the street.  
The above listed contract adjustments result in an increase of $5,439.46, bringing the total revised contract cost to $28,561.36.  


Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-103 (Balancing) Change Order #1 for the 2012 Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs (Heritage Green) Project, which will result in an adjustment of contract quantities in the amount of $4,662.31 and a work change directive increase of $777.15, resulting in a total construction contract cost of $28,561.36, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-103 approved.
Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs (Heritage Green) Project, (Final) Pay Estimate No. 1 for payment of contract work completed to Skyline Construction 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommends (Final) Pay Estimate No. 1 for the Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs (Heritage Green) Project in the amount of $27,133.29 to Skyline Construction of Decorah. 

Major accomplishments during the month of April:

· This project was substantially completed on August 4, 2012

Payment instructions are outlined as follows:
· Payment made immediately in the amount of $27,133.29 which pays 95% of the completed contract work 

· Five (5) percent retainage in the amount of $1,428.07 to be held for 30 days

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #12-104 approving application for (Final) Pay Estimate No. 1 for the FY2012 Ushers Creek Erosion Repairs (Heritage Green) Project and directing City Clerk to make payment to Skyline Construction of Decorah, Iowa, in the amount of $27,133.29 immediately and releasing the five (5) percent retainage in the amount of $1,428.07 after thirty (30) days has elapsed from the date of acceptance if no claims against the project are filed, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

Resolution #12-104 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:16 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                         Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST:
________________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                          
